Memorandum of Understanding
University Honors Program
July 25, 2008
The CSULB University Honors Program has a long history, dating to its inception in 1960.  The purpose of University Honors is to offer enriched educational opportunities to CSULB students in cooperation with honors in the major. The previous internal program review occurred 10 years ago (1997-98).  The most recent external program review was conducted in March, 2004 and the most recent internal review was conducted in spring 2006.

Both of the most recent internal and external reviewers noted several strengths of the University Honors Program (UHP).  These include the personal commitment of the previous program director, Dr. Albie Burke of the history department, and excellent support from the Assistant Director, Ms. Duan Jackson.  Many UHP course instructors are dedicated faculty.  Students benefit from the support provided by the UHP and the innovative teaching and learning approaches available in its smaller-sized courses, as well as from the opportunities available to students who earn honors.  The UHP Faculty Advisory Council serves a vital role both in recruiting students to participate in the UHP and in recruiting faculty to teach in the program.  The number of students enrolling in the program and graduating with the thesis option has been increasing over the past few years.
The reviews also identified some areas of weakness.  At the highest level, the UHP appears to lack a defined mandate from the administration regarding the objectives and responsibilities of the program.  For example, how can the honors program promote quality teaching and learning, and strengthen the intellectual climate on campus?  Another question concerns the appropriate size of the program.  CSULB enrolls far fewer students than would be expected from a campus of this size; should the program be expanded or remain at its present size?  Whatever the answer, the UHP budget needs to allow for the accomplishment of its objectives over the long term.  The program also needs clear expectations of program performance (in terms of student outcomes).  

Another major area of concern focused on the relationship of the UHP to various campus initiatives that promote student excellence, such as the Truman, Goldwater, Rhodes, Marshall and McNair fellowships/scholarships; various Honors societies on campus; and the President’s Scholars Program.
Finally, reviewers recommended greater inclusion of students in all aspects of the UHP.  An Honors Student Council is defunct, and there are no students on the Advisory Council.

Most of the other concerns of the reviewers fall under these three areas.  When the objectives and goals of the UHP are specified and clarified, its relation to other programs on campus is defined, resources are provided to accomplish its goals, and students are integrated into the UHP, then ancillary concerns such as staffing, space, and course offerings will be able to be resolved.
It is therefore agreed that:

1. Fundraising for the UHP
The Director of the Honors and Interdisciplinary Studies Programs, in coordination with the Office of University Relations and Development, will begin a fundraising campaign targeted at UHP alumni and identified patrons of the program.
2. Student/Faculty Outreach and Program Growth
To help the program grow in incremental and sustainable steps, the UHP will reach out to potential students at CSULB’s major “feeder schools” (both area high schools and local community colleges) and the very highest achieving incoming students, such as the students recruited for the President’s Scholars programs. Over the next three years, the program will grow in a measured and responsible fashion without compromising already high standards. The UHP will also develop strategies to attract outstanding faculty members to teach in the program.

3. Program Completion Analysis
The UHP will analyze thesis and program completion rates in order to develop strategies aimed at retention of Honors students.
4. Resources
The Division of Academic Affairs will provide resources for the UHP commensurate with its mission and size, in terms of space, technology, and/or other resources.  The UHP may share resources with other units or programs in the interests of more efficient use.
5. Program Cohesion
The UHP will provide participating faculty and students with an even greater sense of community through intellectual and social events. To support this goal, resources will be provided for the UHP to develop an enhanced webpage as well as other media to communicate with current participants and alumni.
6. The Director will foster appropriate connections between the IS Program and the Honors Program in order to enhance the learning and success of students in both programs. 

7. Next Review
Due to the UHP’s recent reorganization by Academic Affairs, it will be reviewed again in three years.  A major focus of the review will be the continued viability of administratively housing the University Honors Program with the Interdisciplinary Studies Program.
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